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City of Grand Island

Staff Contact: Captain Pete Kortum

City of Grand Island City Council



Council Agenda Memo  
 
From:  Captain Pete Kortum 
 
Meeting:  February 22, 2011 
 
Subject: El Diamante Liquor License Renewal 
 
Item #’s:  I-1 
 
Presenter(s): Captain Pete Kortum 
 
 

Background 
 

Liquor licenses are generally automatically renewed each year for licensees within the 
State of Nebraska.  However, local governing bodies may request the Nebraska Liquor 
Commission to have a licensee submit a full application (commonly referred to as a long 
form).  The police department is asking Council to make this request to the Nebraska 
Liquor Commission.  
 
El Diamante’s owner, Rafael Orozco, has been licensed as a Class I since March 22, 
2005.  Since that time the police department has found several violations of our local 
ordinances and state regulations. Many of these incidents involve minors who have 
consumed alcohol. According to the Nebraska Liquor Commission’s public web site, the 
El Diamante has had their license suspended for a total of 32 days in 2008 (fine paid). 
 
According to the Nebraska Liquor Control Commission public web site, Rafael Orozco is 
the registered agent for a liquor license issued to Rafa’s Tacos, 811 West 2nd, Grand 
Island. This business has been suspended for 56 days in 2005. 
 
Certain portions of City Code do NOT apply if the business “derives its principal 
business from the sale of services or commodities other than alcoholic liquor.” This has 
not been the case, however. On many occasions Mr. Orozco has told officers that he is 
not in violation since he serves food.  While discussing the upcoming renewal process, 
Mr. Orozco informed Sergeant Dave Vitera that the El Diamante is contemplating a 
change to become primarily a restaurant. Also, an attorney representing Mr. Orozco 
informed the City’s legal department that the El Diamante plans to become primarily a 
restaurant.  In our view, this information supports the police department’s past 
enforcement of City Code regarding unattended minors in the bar and non employees in 
the bar after closing.   
 



The Grand Island Police Department’s liquor license investigation is provided.  The 
discussion will detail past violations. 
 
 
 

Discussion 
 
The El Diamante is usually open only on weekend dates.  The number of violations is 
high when considered against a seven day a week business. Within the past 12 months, 
our department has issued (7) seven citations  or made referrals for various violations.  
Past instances include: 
 
January 15, 2006 at 12:00 A.M. Officers responded to El Diamante regarding a possible 
assault.  Club security pointed out an individual who had been caught drinking twice.  
The individual was cited for Minor in Consumption of Alcohol.  The minor said he had 
been in the bar drinking for a couple of hours. 
 
February 26, 2006 at 12:59 A.M. The emergency center received a call about a physical 
fight at the El Diamante.  An intoxicated 19 year old reported she was assaulted inside 
the club.  The minor reported that various persons inside provided her with alcohol.  The 
minor was cited for Minor in Consumption of Alcohol.  Mr. Orozco was cited under City 
Code 4-20 for allowing an unattended minor in the bar after 9:00 P.M.  Mr. Orozco 
claimed the minors could be in his club since he served food.     
 
March 11, 2006 at 11:37 P.M. officer performed a routine bar check.  Officers contacted 
a 17 year old who was not with his parent or legal guardian.  Mr. Orozco was cited for 
City Code 4-20.  Orozco said he was under the impression the juvenile was there with his 
parents. 
 
April 9, 2006 at 12:44 A.M. Officers responded to a noise complaint.  Officers found 
three individuals standing in club entrance.  As the persons left, officers contacted them 
outside.  One subject was jailed for Minor in Consumption of Alcohol.  A second minor 
was referred for a probation violation for consuming alcohol.  The parties denied drinking 
inside the El Diamante.   
 
September 17, 2006 at 12:51 A.M. Officers responded to El Diamante on a report of an 
assault.  Officers found the victim bleeding after being struck with a beer bottle.  Two 
individuals were arrested for felony assault.  Two minors were arrested for misdemeanor 
assault and Minor in Consumption of Alcohol.   
 
September 23, 2006 at 11:19 P.M. Officers from Grand Island Police and the  Hall 
County Sheriff’s Department performed a compliance check at El Diamante.  Three 
minors were cited for Minor in Possession.  Two of the three did not have any 
identification.  One individual was removed after officers documented evidence of 
service to an intoxicated person.  Also, three minors ages 17, 16, and 12 were removed 
who were not accompanied by parents or guardians.   



 
June 10, 2007 at 1:20 A.M. Officers responded to the El Diamante on a report of a loud 
vehicle. Two subjects were in the lot yelling and were in possession of alcohol.  One was 
a minor and was arrested for Minor in Possession of Alcohol.  
 
December 2, 2007 at 12:11 A.M. Officers arrived at El Diamante on a report of loud 
music.  Upon arrival the officer found security personnel breaking up a fight in a 
restroom.  The officers jailed one of the participants for Mino r in Consumption and 
Prohibited Acts for a false I.D. card. 
 
April 6, 2008 at 1:56 A.M. Officers responded to an anonymous tip that persons were 
still drinking inside the bar after hours.  Officers arrived to find 10-15 parked vehicles 
and other vehicles entering and leaving the lot.  In addition, a person tried to enter the 
club but the doors were locked.   
 
Officer contacted an employee identifying themselves as officer requesting admittance.  
After five minutes, the officers were allowed entry.  When asked why he didn’t let the 
officers in, the employee said he was new and wanted to get permission from Mr. 
Orozco.   
 
Officers discovered about 28 customers and two employees.  Mr. Orozco said he was 
only serving food.  The incident was referred to the Nebraska Liquor Commission.  
 
June 6, 2008 at 9:15 P.M. A compliance check was made at the El Diamante.  Deputies 
reported two C.I.’s were sent in to attempt a purchase of alcohol.  It was reported that Mr. 
Orozco sold to the minors.  He was cited for two counts of selling to minors.  Orozco 
denied selling to the minors. 
 
November 6, 2009 at 10:50 P.M. Officers conducted a bar check and discovered 
approximately 22 unattended minors.  Officers found that alcohol was still being served.  
Employees claimed the minors were there for a fundraiser and were brought by parents, 
although officers determined they were unaccompanied at this time.  The juveniles were 
removed. 
 
March 13, 2010 at 12:00 A.M. officer conducted a bar check.  Officers observed an 
individual running from the El Diamante parking lot. The individual was jailed for Minor 
in Consumption of Alcohol.  The individual denied being in the bar but was wearing a 
wrist band given by the El Diamante to those 21 years and older.  He later admitted he 
was given the wrist band by security and he may have been drinking in the bar, but other 
people bought for him. 
 
September 12, 2010 at 1:25 A.M. Officers performed an afterhour’s bar check.  The 
front door was locked and officers entered through the back door.  Officers observed an 
individual drinking one beer and having a bucket of additional unopened beer in front of 
him.  Orozco was cited for the sale and dispensing of alcohol after hours.  Orozco said 
the person must have been hiding the beer from him.  



 
October 24, 2010 at 1:35 A.M. officers entered the El Diamante and discovered 
alcoholic beverages in front of several patrons.  Mr. Orozco was cited for the offense. 
 
December 5, 2010 at 12:04 A.M. Officers conducted a bar check.  Two individuals were 
found under age and unaccompanied by parent or guardian.  There was no evidence of 
alcohol, and they left.  While officers were there, four individuals that officers described 
as obviously underage entered without being checked.  Officers referred Orozco for 
violation of City Code 4-20. 
 
December 5, 2010 at 1:37 A.M. Officers observed persons leaving the bar.   Officers 
made entry and found patrons inside the bar eating.  Mr. Orozco was referred for City 
Code 4-23. Unlawful Presence.   
 
December 19, 2010 at 1:26 A.M. Officers discovered numerous people who were not 
employees inside the bar.  Mr. Orozco was referred for violation of City Code 4-23 
Unlawful Presence. 
 
January 15, 2011 at 1:25 A.M. Officers observed approximately 20 people inside the 
bar after 1:25 A.M. Officers contacted several persons who identified themselves as 
minors and admitted they were not accompanied by parent or guardian.  A situation arose 
where an officer had to tend to a potentially dangerous person, and the minors left 
without officers able to complete the documentation.  Mr. Orozco was referred for 
violation of  
Section 4-23.   
 
On December 12, 2010, a shooting took place on the El Diamante premises.  The El 
Diamante rented a room within the building but not connected to the main bar area.   
Officers found evidence of alcohol inside and outside of the rented room.  Most attendees 
were minors.  Officers did not find any employees of the El Diamante supervising the 
room or other grounds covered by the liquor license. The shooting remains under 
investigation.    
 
The pattern of violations demonstrates non-compliance to City Code and rules of the 
Nebraska Liquor Commission.  The El Diamante presents potential danger for minors 
within the community and disruption to the neighborhood. 
 
The police department supports a request to the Nebraska Liquor Commission requiring a 
new application from El Diamante. 
 

Alternatives 
 
It appears that the Council has the following alternatives concerning the issue at hand.  
The Council may: 
 

1. Move to approve  



2. Refer the issue to a Committee 
3. Postpone the issue to future date 
4. Take no action on the issue  

 
Recommendation 

 
City Administration recommends that the Council pass a resolution that a written request 
be sent to the Nebraska Liquor Control Commission that the owner of El Diamante make 
application for a new license. 
 

Sample Motion 
 
Move to approve a resolution whereby the City of Grand Island makes a written request 
to the Nebraska Liquor Control Commission that requires the owner of El Diamante to 
make application for a new license. 

































































 
Approved as to Form ¤ ___________ 
February 18, 2011 ¤  City Attorney  

 R E S O L U T I O N    2011-35 
 
 
 WHEREAS, El Diamante is located at 1600 South Eddy Street and has obtained a Class I 
Liquor License No. 65760 on March 22, 2005 which will expire on April 30, 2011; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Nebraska Liquor Control Act 53-135. Retail licenses; automatic 
renewal; conditions; licensed premises within annexed area; effect. States in part: “The commission 
may at any time require a licensee to submit an application, and the commission shall at any time require a 
licensee to submit an application if requested in writing to do so by the local governing body”; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Nebraska Liquor Act 53-117.08. License; suspend, cancel, or 
revoke; hearing; conviction; court; duty. States in part: “If any licensee violates the regulations adopted 
and promulgated by the commission or any lawful ordinance of the local governing body, the commissions 
may, after a proper hearing, suspend, cancel, or revoke the license” and 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of Grand Island Code 4-20 and 4-23 are lawful ordinances governing 
licensed liquor establishments; and 
 
 WHEREAS, evidence was presented through police reports demonstrating El Diamante’s 
violations of the above City Code; and 
 
 WHEREAS,  police records show the Grand Island Police Department has responded to 
92 calls for service at this location since March 27, 2005, where numerous incidents involve  other 
violations of State of Nebraska liquor laws; and 
 
 WHEREAS: the owner, Rafael Orozco, has not demonstrated the type of management and 
control sufficient to insure the licensed business conforms to the provisions of the license. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF GRAND ISLAND, NEBRASKA, that a written request be sent to the Nebraska Liquor 
Control Commission requiring the owner of El Diamante, 1600 South Eddy Street liquor license to make 
application for a new license. 
 
Adopted by the City Council of the City of Grand Island, Nebraska, February 22, 2011. 
 
 
 
        _______________________________________ 

Jay Vavricek, Mayor 
 

Attest: 
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_______________________________________ 
RaNae Edwards, City Clerk 
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